Vol. 19, No. 3

The Newsletter of the New Scotland Historical Association

Spring 2011

New Exhibit, Drive Around Tour Mini -Antique Road Show! Sunday, April 3, 2011

NSHA is sponsoring 3 events on Sunday, April 3, at the Wyman Osterhout Community Center on Old New Salem Road in New Salem. At 12 noon, festivities begin with the opening of our new exhibit, "40 Years of Pursuing History" which features NSHA activities over the past 40 years, since our First Annual Meeting, May 19, 1971. Come and see where we began, and how we got to the present!

As part of our 40th Celebration a new Drive Around Tour has been created. It encompasses the entire town, featuring all the hamlets and the village of Voorheesville and the areas in between. The way it is set up, you can do whatever areas you wish to do, any day. 40 plus miles is a lot to do in a day! We encourage you to visit areas you are not familiar with. It is probably best to go on week-ends or mid-day, so the roads aren't terribly busy.

In addition, Senior Citizen Coordinator Sue Kidder, is arranging for bus tours for the Seniors on various days in April. NSHA will provide a tour guide (person!) for the bus tours. Information will be coming from her office. Contact her at 439-9038 to sign up for this. Over 65, please!

Tour books will be on sale at our Opening Day, April 3rd, and there after at the museum and Town Hall. New Scotland is a beautiful town, and there is so much to see. Plan to take a ride or two, sometime in 2011. Remember, it is much easier to see things while the leaves are off the trees!

Mini-Antique Road Show! 1—4:00 P.M.

NSHA is sponsoring a Mini-Antique Road Show as part of our 40th Anniversary Celebration. We are fortunate to have Caroline French who will be at the Community Center to appraise all kinds of items: silver: both plate and sterling, jewelry: both costume and antique estate, glass, china, pictures, prints, oil paintings, mirrors, baskets, needlework, toys, dolls, watches, lamps, etc. She (and NSHA) requests that you bring only what you can carry alone. If you have an item of furniture or other large object, please bring only a photo of it.

Caroline, a second generation antiquer, has been in the antique business for more than 40 years in New Hampshire and has conducted Mini Road Show programs for historical groups, and other organizations in both NH and Maine for years. Sandy Slingerland, our Exhibits Chair, has known her for years and persuaded her to come and do this for us. We are fortunate she will travel so far and donate her time!

The cost of each appraisal is \$5, or 3 items appraised for \$10. The limit at one time is 3, but you may go to the back of the line again if there is time. You will get a number when you arrive and there will be seating while you wait.

You can also use that time to view our museum and the new exhibit which depicts the history of NSHA—40 Years of Pursuing History.

Come and bring your antiques and other items and have them appraised!

NEW SCOTLAND HISTORICAL **ASSOCIATION**

P. O. Box 541

Voorheesville, NY 12186

OFFICERS 2010 - 2011

President

Peg Dorgan 768-2852

Vice President

765-3125 Peg Neri

Corresponding Secretary

768-2870 Marilyn Miles

Recording Secretary

765-4652 Marion Parmenter

Treasurer

Janet Betlejeski 861-6454

TRUSTEES:

June Alberts '11 768-2056 Melanie Ernst '11 768-8191 753-4692 Ethie Moak '12 Herb Reilly '12 765-2538 Don Meacham '13 765-2981 Alan Kowlowitz '13 765-4212

COMMITTEE CHAIRS:

Membership

Melanie Ernst 768-8191 **Programs** 765-3125 Peg Neri

Publicity

Ethie Moak 753-4692

Hospitality

Bob & Lorraine Felter 767-9129

Collections

Marion Parmenter 765-4652 **Exhibits**

768-2462

Sandy Slingerland

Genealogy Martha Slingerland 768-2184

Finance

861-6454 Janet Betlejeski

Historic Sites

Sandy Slingerland 768-2462

Town Historian

Robert Parmenter 765-4652

Sentinel Committee

Robert and Marion Parmenter, **Editors** Marie Hornick Willard Osterhout

Web Page

www.newscotlandhistoricalassociation.org Email: newscotlandhistoricalassoc@gmail.com

President's Letter

Dear Members and Friends

I noticed that in the Fall of 2010 **Sentinel**. I started my message with a reference to the unusual summer heat and humidity. Well, I guess we need to remember that as we experience the cold and snow of 2011.

The 40th Anniversary Year of the New Scotland Historical Association is progressing well. The committee, chaired by Marion Parmenter, has planned such wonderful activities, particularly during the next few months. Be sure to read all about these events throughout this **Sentinel**.

I want to thank the NSHA Board for extending the honor of the "Pound Award" given to me at the December program. Obviously, I was totally surprised! I also know that it requires many generous volunteers to make things happen within this organization. We are most fortunate to have such wonderful, talented, knowledgeable people to serve this group in many capaci-

All members of this association should know that more help is always appreciated. We need creative ideas and helping hands. Perhaps you just want to write an article that can be included in this publication. All are welcome.

Peg Dorgan

Sentinel update on Memory Book

Marie Hornick

With a publication date in late April, the New Scotland Historical Association's collection of memories is entering the phase of putting together the "rough" copy; all of the articles have been proofread several times. Some of the memories had to be typed from handwritten notes, while others were turned in typed, but in all different fonts and sizes. All of those have been retyped and standardized so that they will fit our pages. Writers sometimes included pictures with their articles; other pictures were supplied from the Association's local collection volumes found in the Museum.

Volunteer members of the "Book Committee" include Leader Peg Dorgan, Marie Hornick, Ethie Moak, Sandy Slingerland, and Judith Wing. Giving added assistance in two crucial areas were local artist Diane (Shedd) Wozniak, who created the cover, and Meghan (Dorgan) Barrow, who did the layout for the entire book.

Committee members, from their suggestions for naming the book, selected **Times of Our Lives:** New Scotland Memories. It is hoped that by meeting all deadlines ahead of us, we will have the books for sale at the May 3 meeting.

In Memoriam

With deep sympathy we note the passing of NSHA member John Hoagland.

President Peg Dorgan receives Pound Award

At the December 2010 program of the New Scotland Historical Association (NSHA), Margaret "Peg" Dorgan was presented with the Arthur Pound Award for outstanding service in the promotion and preservation of the History of the Town of New Scotland by Charter Member, Martha Slingerland

Peg is passionate about history and the NSHA and encourages its growth by urging people to attend our programs and to become involved in the Association. She began as a Trustee in 1997 and has assisted with the *Sentinel* (Newsletter published by the NSHA). She has held many positions, including Vice President, and worked on the book *New Scotland Township*, helped with the fourth grade programs, and initiated the Oral History Project.

The Arthur Pound Award is presented from time to time to recognize individuals who have helped promote and preserve the history of New Scotland in an extraordinary way.



Mission Statement

The Town of New Scotland Historical Association preserves, protects and promotes history in the Town of New Scotland through the stewardship of material culture directly related to the town. The purpose is to promote an appreciation of local history, heritage and culture through research, publications and educational programs.

New Scotland Historical Association Spring Program Schedule 2011

March 6th Sunday 2 P.M. The Civilian Conservation Corps

A look at the history and operation of the CCC presented by Diane Galusha, author of <u>Another Day, Another Dollar: The CCC in the Catskills.</u>

April 5th Tuesday 7:30 P. M. Sparks From the Fire

A detailed look at the devastating fire that damaged the NYS Capitol Building one hundred years ago. Presented by local historian, educator and historical re-enactor Stuart Lehman from the NYS Office of General Services.

May 3rd Tuesday 7:30 P.M. Songs To Make A Difference

A musical program highlighting the use of parody in song as a means of political persuasion in the 19th century. Presented by Kate Boardman, musician and historian from Cooperstown, N. Y.

All programs will be held at the Wyman Osterhout Community Center, 7 Old New Salem Road, New Salem, off Route 85; they are free and open to the public. Refreshments will be served. The museum will be open one half hour before the program begins.

NSHA History—the second ten years (1981—1991)

Marion Parmenter

(This is the second in a series of articles about the growth of the New Scotland Historical Association. This information was taken from the Board minutes since May 5, 1981, Annual Meeting.)

In the last issue I mentioned that NSHA wanted a cabinet 6 feet wide, 6 feet high and 2 feet deep. Did you see it in the museum? It was built by Jerry Condon and delivered Aug. 9, 1982. Ruth Baumbach, together with her son Mark, started creating scrapbooks for all the news items appearing in newspapers about NSHA activities. Over several years they made 3 in all—a valuable asset to our collection, which tells our own history. These will be part of the NSHA exhibit.

In late 1981, plans for the town-sponsored Sesquecentennial Celebration were well under way. This was chaired by NSHA member and New Scotland Town Clerk, Corinne Cossac. Corrine invited all the hamlets, schools, churches and organizations, etc. to take part.

Jane Blessing and Marion Parmenter assisted Don Otterness at the Voorheesville Elementary School with an oral history project involving 6th graders. These boys and girls created the questions, and conducted the interviews. In all, 44 residents of the town were taped. The interviews were transcribed and a book entitled "The Town of New Scotland Sesquecentennial—150 Years" was produced in 1982.

The minutes indicated that our April 6, 1982 program/meeting was canceled due to a 17 inch snowstorm! Let's hope history doesn't repeat itself!

The snow probably had melted by April 25th when



NSHA prize winning float—July 24, 1982

NSHA held an Open House to kick off Sesquecentennial Activities for the year. We exhibited both our own collection and some borrowed items. Over 225 folks visited the museum that day!

July 24, 1982 found many of us marching in the Sesquecentennial Parade, along with organizations from all over the town. Many entered wonderful floats. The parade route started in New Salem and ended at the Clayton A. Bouton Jr.-Sr. High School. At the school there were games, food, activities of all kinds, with displays inside. The NSHA float won \$50 for the most original! Sam Youmans, in the minutes, credited Madelon Pound with much of the inspiration and work that went into the float. We still have some of that Scottish plaid fabric she used at the museum!

On December 7, 1982, the Clarksville Auxiliary sponsored the Sesquecentennial Ball in Clarksville. There was a wonderful turnout and all participated in the dancing—much of it old fashioned.

March 1, 1983 was Heritage Day—the last of the Sesquicentennial Activities included a special Postal Cancellation, a slide show of old photos from around the town, the dedication of the Historic Marker in front of Town Hall to coincide with the first Town Meeting, an Annual Supper at the New Scotland Presbyterian Church, and a Costume Dance at the Clarksville Fire Hall.

It was wonderful to see so many folks from all over the Town, involved in this yearlong celebration marking the beginning of our town.

The historic marker that NSHA placed in front of Town Hall was the first one we put up. It was in the days when the script had to be approved by the State Education Department, which took several months. It was made of cast iron and cost \$150 plus \$25 shipping. I did the paper work for the State and once we received the marker, Sam Youmans painted it for us. At that time, all markers said State Education Department, rather than the group who paid for them! Nowadays the markers are cast aluminum, come all painted, cost over \$700 and we have not had good luck with the paint, which is why we have switched to our new type sign.

For the rest of this decade, NSHA dealt with building concerns of all kinds and many changes were made. Originally the kitchen was actually in the old class-



The museum, April 25, 1982—Open House

4 The Sentinel / Spring 2011 (cont. on page 5)

room—with the wood floor. A 6 foot wide "room" had been created by the town back in the '70s on the east end, to house a kitchen and the museum/meeting space had the rest of that old classroom. In October, 1983, we requested that the kitchen be moved to the center storage area—next to the girls' restroom. We also requested a new outside door in the old coat room. We literally had piles of snow that blew in through the cracks of the door! We also wanted the entire floor cleaned, sanded and finished. By September 1984, both the new kitchen was complete, as well as the museum enlarged with the partition for the former kitchen removed.

In 1981, we decided to create a 1982 calendar to sell. We ordered 500 copies and they were gone before Christmas 1981! We continued with the calendar project and produced them each year for four years. In October 1985, we decided to stop production for two years.

In February, 1986, NSHA had a floor company come in for advice with the floor. We were told it was too thin in places to sand. The May 1986 minutes note that Sam Youmans was thanked for cleaning the floor and giving it a coat of Zarr. We could finally sweep the floor and it looked clean afterwards.

March 3, 1987, noted that we had decided to try to replace the curtains between the room and old coatroom with real doors rather than the curtains that hung there. The next month Sam was thanked for the hanging doors to the coatroom. The minutes also noted that Lorraine Felter, Onesquethaw Reformed Church historian, came to speak and Bob Felter and the Vanderbilts came as guests!

March 5, 1988, the 1st annual Arthur Gregg Historical Seminar was held at the First Methodist Church in Voorheesville. Mr. Charles Gehring spoke on Dutch History and Agriculture in the Hudson Valley. Several more of these seminars were held in 1989,'90 and '91. They were sponsored by the Voorheesville Library, FUMC, Guilderland Historical Society, NSHA, and the *Altamont Enterprise* at various times.

September 6, 1988: NSHA received a letter from the town saying the New Salem Schoolhouse was being



Construction began in October 1988

enlarged and improved to enhance use by Senior Citizens, NSHA and other organizations. The total size of the building would be doubled. During construction we would meet in the Town Hall. Construction began in Oct. 1988, and it was dedicated at an open house June 4, 1989. Supervisor Herb Reilly announced the name Wyman Osterhout Community Center, because Wyman was the driving force with the whole project.

With the addition, we had a museum room and the new part became a meeting room for all to use—with no doors to secure the museum. This continued to be a problem for several years.

November 7, 1989: The Arthur Pound Award was established to honor folks who contributed to NSHA, but it wasn't until May, 1991, when the 1st recipient was named. That recipient was Madelon Paterson Pound—and deservedly so!

During this period, the Genealogy Committee led by Martha Slingerland continued to be very active. Many more artifacts were received by the museum, and several items were sent out to be restored. Almost every December, there was a Christmas program with music and many times a speaker with a holiday-related topic.

A historic marker was placed at the entrance to the old Bender Melon Farm. Dennis Sullivan wrote a 40 page pamphlet about the farm, which was published by NSHA in late 1990, entitled "Charles Bender and the Bender Melon Farm: A Local History."

As you can see, many wonderful things happened during this ten year period as the organization grew in size and took on more projects.

Mark your Calendar!

Sunday, March 6th, 2:00P.M.

Diane Galusha will speak about the history and operation of the CCC.

Author of *Another Day, Another Dollar:*The CCC in the Catskills

Last Chance to view our CCC Exhibit!

Wyman Osterhout Community Center

Collection Committee

In the Summer, 2010, issue of the *Sentinel*, there was an article about Howard and Maude Shanks of New Salem and their visit from the **Candid Camera TV show** in 1966.

Their granddaughter, Jean Jacobson Brown, has given us a copy on DVD of this hilarious show. Stop in the museum and ask to see it—it is a riot!

Marion Parmenter



PFC. Paul A. Starker, Army Air Corps and his bride, the former Gwendolin Hotaling, daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Claude Hotaling of New Salem, after their marriage in New Salem. 1945

Times Past!

Amazing things happen at the museum sometimes. Linda Starker Wolfe came in and gave us many items from her family and her aunt, Margaret Hotaling Westervelt, who frequently writes for the Sentinel. As we visited, we realized we had been in school at the same time and she had known my sister. Some days later I was going through a box of pictures NSHA had received and found a newspaper clipping of Linda's mom and dad's wedding. I had it with me at the museum when Linda walked in again right after New Years with old pictures of her Grandfather Claude Hotaling. When I showed her the clipping, she was amazed. She told me that she had heard it was terribly hot on the wedding day and of course her father's Army Air Corps uniform was wool! By then I had discovered her mom, Gwenne Hotaling Starker, had received a gift membership to NSHA from her sister, Margaret. When I wrote Margaret about the picture, she was not surprised the picture had surfaced at Groesbeck's. It seems Wilber Groesbeck had been a good friend of hers.

Margaret went on to write that "the wedding had been August 29, 1945. The war in the Pacific was coming to an end as the wedding plans progressed, but not very fast. The result was that there was no time to order invitations printed, so I (Margaret) wrote them myself. Rationing was still in force, so it was probably the only wedding reception in the history of mankind to proceed gracefully without one bit of food. Everyone came back to our house—the water company farm (east of the church in New Salem) --- and had a great time visiting, and enjoying a perfectly beautiful warm day." She also wrote that the wedding dress had been made by their mother from a piece of parachute fabric Paul had sent home.

Marion

Museum will be closed Easter Sunday and Mother's Day

Tales of a Highwayman The First Blizzard

Now a full fledged member of the gang, I couldn't wait for a chance to prove my worth. That opportunity arrived with the first snow of the season. Off I rode to the courts in Salem Hills. I imagined myself as some sort of super hero, like the Lone Ranger, riding in shooting! silver bullets and rescuing those poor residents from the icy grip of a howling blizzard. Actually, it was more like a lamb being led to the slaughter.

As I plowed the first couple of courts I noticed people standing in their windows shaking their fists. How wonderful I thought. They were so glad to see me that they! were cheering me on. It wasn't until a few courts later, when a resident was waiting for me at the end of their driveway that I realized just what was going on. The fist shaking was in anger and the insults hurled my way were unprintable in a dignified publication like the **Sentinel**.

About this time, out of the swirling drifting snow, an elderly lady appeared like a modern day "Joan of Arc." The only difference was she wasn't riding a horse and brandishing a sword, but she carried a garbage can cover! in front of her like a shield! She proceeded to attack my truck, but I was too quick for her and got my doors locked before she could gain entrance. Fearing for my personal safety and deciding discretion was the better part of valor. I then beat a hasty retreat from the field of battle.

I returned to the gang headquarters to report the whole! incident to "Wild Bill." He found the whole thing so ridiculous that it sent him into uncontrolled fits of laughter. Upon composing himself, he ordered me back into the fray, showing no concern for my health and well being. I survived that storm and many more after that, but each! one seemed to provide me with another adventure. After 26 years of plowing snow, I still had not learned how to do it without putting snow somewhere that didn't make someone very angry and unhappy. Fortunately I retired 14 years ago. Now I sit by my window and shake my fist and shout insults at the plows going by my house and feel just a bit of revenge.

> Until next time, Will Osterhout

Thanks!

Thank you to everyone who purchased a gift membership during our holiday membership drive. NSHA gained 30 new members as a result of your generosity. NSHA plans to offer this program again at the end of this year, so keep NSHA in mind when making your gift list. Please remember that a printable membership form is always available on the NSHA website: www.newscotlandhistoricalassociation.org

> Melanie Ernst Chairperson

WILLIE BRINER

By Martha Slingerland

His name was William Radley Briner (pronounced

with a short "i," to rhyme with "dinner"), he was born in 1893 to Augustus and Maria Radley Briner, and until the day he died, he was always called "Willie." He lived on the corner of New Scotland South and Pangburn Roads in the house now owned by Dr. and Mrs. Macomber.

Our museum has recently been given a large poster, in wonderful condition, advertising his farm sale, which took place on



William Radley Briner

June 2^{nd,} 1956. The auctioneer was Carey Stott. Many of us remember him. Not only was he the most well known auctioneer at that time, he was also a younger brother of Willie's wife, Jessie. As we went through the accessioning process, I began to think about Willie.

He was a good friend of the Slingerland family. We exchanged farm work, he was part of our church family, and sometimes, on a slow day he would just drop in for a friendly visit. He was in our dining room the day our son, Donald, as a toddler, got his head stuck in the back of a dining room chair. This incident was followed briefly by a moment of panic until we found a slightly wider spot and managed to get him free, the only injury being ears that were a little bit red.



Villie age 17

Willie had had a younger brother, Martin, who went swimming on a Sunday afternoon in August, 1917, and drowned. He was 21 years old. The late Rev. Harold Pangburn, one of his friends, told me about that day. There was a popular swimming hole in the creek near Delaware Turnpike just before the old Oliver place, now owned by Jim VanderVort. It

was ruined later on when the road was filled in. That is where most of the young lads went that day ("and we never wore swim suits either"). Unfortunately, Martin decided to go instead to the swimming hole in the creek where 5 Rivers is now, I think by himself. This, of course, was before the CCC boys built the pond there. It turned out to be a tragic decision.

Tragedy seemed to stalk this family. In June, 1944, Jessie Briner's brother, Rufus Stott, drowned in Lake George. He was about 40.



Auction was held on June 2, 1956

Willie and Jessie had one child, William Elroy Briner. He was struck by a car and killed while he was attempting to cross Central Avenue in Albany. This happened Nov. 9, 1950, when he was 31 years old. He was married, but he and his wife, Juanita, had no children. Thus we see the need for the farm auction. Willie, himself, died Nov. 6, 1956, Jessie lived until Jan. 6 1970.





use at our meetings!

This is a gavel that was made by NSHA member Charles Batchelder in February 1978 out of an old bedpost, for

Please support our Corporate Sponsors

Advanced Auto Repair Service

www.qualitycarrepair.com

Advanced Car Wash Systems

765-3278

Berschwinger Brothers, Inc., Remodeling

765-2395

Dunston Brothers, Inc.

768-2205

Elemental Landscapes, Inc.

www.gotstone.com

Hennessy Engineering & Consulting

475-1670

In Town Self Storage

439-5751

John Foley's Garage, Inc.

861-8321

Peter F. Luczak, C.F.P.

482-4425

Reilly & Son Funeral Home

www.reillyandsonfuneralhome.com

Smith's Tavern

765-4163

Stanton's Feura Farm

768-2344

Stewart's Shops

www.stewartsshops.com

Voorheesville Hannaford

www.hannaford.com

Raffle Winners! Dec. 2010

1st Prize: Jean Hoagland 2nd Prize: Susan Albright 3rd Prize: Arthur VanPraag

Thanks to all who supported this endeavor.

•	d like to become a member, ll out the form and mail!
\$10 Individu	
\$15 Family	
\$25 Sustainii	ng
\$100 Life (pe	er person)
Name	
Street	
Phone	
Please send dues	to: Melanie Ernst Membership Chair P.O. Box 250 Clarksville, NY 12041

Museum Hours

The museum is open year-round on Sunday from 2:00 P.M. - 4:00 P.M. Handicap Accessible

THE SENTINEL

New Scotland Historical Association P. O. Box 541 Voorheesville, New York 12186